brave troops continue that effort. We have renewed pride in what it means to be an American

As we pause to remember the loss of our loved ones, friends, neighbors, and family members, let us resolve to never let their memory fade from our consciousness. On anniversaries such as this, it can be very difficult for the family of those who perished to see the hope we share. Our hearts and prayers are united with them. We profoundly share in their grief.

But, God is good to America. We will heal and rebuild. And, because to do otherwise would be to grant the terrorists the victory they seek, we will continue to live our lives as the guardians of liberty and freedom in the world. May God lay his guiding hand upon the leadership of this nation and its people.

"WE HAVE NO ORDERS TO SAVE YOU"

HON. EDOLPHUS TOWNS

OF NEW YORK

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES Thursday, September 19, 2002

Mr. TOWNS. Mr. Speaker, the organization Human Rights Watch has issued a report on the violence earlier this year in Gujarat, India, entitled "We Have No Orders To Save You." About 5,000 Muslims were killed in these riots, according to the newspaper "The Hindu." News reports quoted a police official as saying that he was ordered not to intervene to stop the violence and save lives. Another published report said that the government of India preplanned these riots. The report from Human Rights Watch confirms this.

The riot was allegedly a response to the attack on a trainload of Hindus in Godhra. However, in the report, Human Rights Watch writes, "Human Rights Watch's findings, and those of numerous Indian human rights and civil liberties organizations, and most of the Indian press indicate that the attacks on Muslims throughout the state were planned, well in advance of the Godhra incident, and organized with extensive police participation and in close cooperation with officials of the Bharatiya Janata party (Indian Peoples Party, BJP) state government." The BJP, which is the political arm of the pro-Fascist Rashtriya Swayamsewak Sangh (RSS), also controls the central government in Delhi.

"The attacks on Muslims are part of a concerted campaign of Hindu nationalist organizations to promote and exploit communal tensions to further the BJP's rule," Human Rights Watch wrote, calling it "a movement that is supported at the local level by militant groups that operate with impunity and under the patronage of the state."

This report makes it clear that the Indian government supports terrorist groups that are murdering minorities all over India. India Today, India's largest newsmagazine, reported that the Indian government created the Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE), which the U.S. government has labeled a "terrorist organization." It has supported cross-border terrorism in Sindh, a province of Pakistan, according to the Washington Times. The book "Soft Target" shows that India shot down its own airliner to blame the Sikhs. It paid out over 41,000 cash bounties to police officers

for killing Sikhs. According to the "Hitavvada" newspaper, India paid the late governor of Punjab, Surendra Nath, \$1.5 billion to foment terrorism in Punjab and Kashmir.

Unfortunately, this violence is all too reminiscent of previous incidents that took place before the BJP took power. In 1997, police gunfire broke up a Christian religious festival. And the violence in Gujarat was strangely reminiscent of the 1984 massacre of Sikhs in Delhi which cost 20,000 Sikhs their lives. It seems that in India, no matter who is in power, it is not safe to be a minority.

Mr. Speaker, we must act. America can't just sit and watch this terrorism and repression unfold. India has already been put on the watch list of countries that violate religious freedom. We must cut off aid and trade with India until human rights are enjoyed by all, and we must support self-determination for all peoples and nations in South Asia. Then perhaps there will no longer be need for reports like the one recently issued by Human Rights Watch. Instead, everyone in the subcontinent will be able to have real democracy, freedom, stability, prosperity, and peace.

TRIBUTE TO MR. LAYTON MUNSON

HON. BOB SCHAFFER

OF COLORADO

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Thursday, September 19, 2002

Mr. SCHAFFER. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to recognize Mr. Layton Munson of Sedgwick, Colorado. Recently, the United States Department of Commerce presented Mr. Munson with the Ben Franklin Award for 55 years as a volunteer for the National Weather Service. Since 1947, Layton has collected a daily weather and climate reading, an invaluable service to his fellow farmers and ranchers on Colorado's Eastern Plains.

Layton Munson and volunteers like him are the backbone of our nation. Each day, Mr. Munson selflessly serves his community, and at 85 years of age, he looks forward to the opportunity to continue his volunteer work in the years to come.

A citizen of Colorado's Fourth Congressional District, Layton Munson is truly a great American. I ask the House to join me in extending our sincere thanks and warmest congratulations to Mr. Layton Munson.

HONORING THE ACHIEVEMENTS OF NANCY WACKSTEIN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF LENOX HILL NEIGHBORHOOD HOUSE

HON. CAROLYN B. MALONEY

OF NEW YORK

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES Thursday, September 19, 2002

Mrs. MALONEY of New York. Mr. Speaker, I rise to pay tribute to Nancy Wackstein, who has served as Executive Director of Lenox Hill Neighborhood House since October 1991. Ms. Wackstein has been a phenomenal director, helping to expand the array of services provided by Lenox Hill and ensuring that Lenox Hill continues to be a vital force in the community. After more than ten years of service, Ms. Wackstein has accepted the challenge of be-

coming Executive Director of United Neighborhood Houses of New York, the federation of the City's 37 settlement houses and neighborhood centers.

Founded over 100 years ago, Lenox Hill Neighborhood House is dedicated to helping those in need who live, work, or go to school on Manhattan's East Side, primarily the Upper East Side, and to improving the quality of life for all individuals and families in the community. Each year, Lenox Hill serves over 20,000 people of different generations, cultures, means, and ethnic groups—children, teens, single parents, home-bound older adults and homeless people, among others.

During her tenure at Lenox Hill, the House has expanded its innovative programs for seniors, young people, recreation and fitness and community education. Lenox Hill operates two senior centers, a community outreach program and other programs that serve more than 2,800 senior citizens each year and their caregivers. Ms. Wackstein presided over the creation of the newest senior center, Lenox Hill Senior Center at St. Peter's Church, the first new senior center on the East Side of Manhattan in decades.

The Early Childhood Center at Lenox Hill Neighborhood House was granted accreditation by the National Association for the Education of Young Children on December 6, 2001. This prestigious recognition, only achieved by approximately 7 percent of early childhood programs nationwide, certifies that Lenox Hill's early childhood program meets national standards of excellence in childcare. With after school programs, a teen center and a summer camp, Lenox Hill also provides a wide array of programs for older children.

Lenox Hill provides invaluable assistance to residents of the East Side through its Neighborhood Information and Action Center. More than 900 East Siders each year find help with landlord disputes, government entitlements and other concerns. Lenox Hill also provides educational programs for people needing training in computer skills, vocational rehabilitation and English as a second language.

The comprehensive range of services available at Lenox Hill is due to Ms. Wackstein's determined leadership and unwavering commitment to service. She truly understands the needs of this community and has worked tirelessly to ensure that East Siders have a warm and friendly place to come to in times of trouble. Under her leadership, Lenox Hill Neighborhood House has continued to exemplify the best that the East Side has to offer.

Before joining Lenox Hill Neighborhood House, Ms. Wackstein served as the Director of the Moay's Office on Homelessness and SRO Housing from 1990-1991 under Mayor David Dinkins. She was Senior Policy Advisor for Human Services in Manhattan Borough President David Dinkins' office from 1986-1989, where she was also Staff Director for the Task Force on Housing. Ms. Wackstein serves on the Boards of Directors of several non-profit organizations, including the Human Services Council of New York, SAGE and the 9/11 United Services Group. In 1988, Ms. Wackstein received a Samuel and May Rudin Community Service Award for exceptional service to the homeless, and in 1991 the recognition award from the Settlement Housing Fund for her efforts to end homelessness.

In recognition of these outstanding achievements, I ask my colleagues to join me in honoring Nancy Wackstein, an outstanding leader, a compassionate individual and a truly remarkable director for Lenox Hill Neighborhood House. I wish her luck in her new position as head of United Neighborhood Houses.

SAME SONG AND DANCE

HON. DOUG BEREUTER

OF NEBRASKA

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
Thursday. September 19, 2002

Mr. BEREUTER. Mr. Speaker, this Member wishes to commend to his colleagues an editorial from the September 18, 2002, edition of the Lincoln Journal-Star entitled, "We've seen Saddam's act before." It correctly conveys the skepticism with which the United States and the United Nations should approach Saddam Hussein's recent announcement to allow U.N. weapons inspectors into Iraq.

[lsqb]From the Lincoln Journal-Star, Sept. 18, 2002[rsqb]

WE'VE SEEN SADDAM'S ACT BEFORE

Anyone who believes that Saddam Hussein suddenly caved in to international pressure and will now "unconditionally" permit weapons inspections is dangerously gullible.

Saddam's negotiating style was described accurately and colorfully by President George W. Bush. Once again Saddam is "sidestepping, crawfishing and wheedling."

Translations of the six-page letter, complete with a three-page addendum, have not yet been released.

But some news sources, including The Economist, reported that the letter from Iraqi Foreign Minister Naji Sabri to the U.N. "leaves scope for doubt. It merely says they can return, for example, not explicitly that they will enjoy unrestricted access."

A senior State Department official in a White House briefing described the letter this way: "It is not a promise to fulfill all its obligations under Security Council resolutions. It is not a promise to allow full and unfettered access for U.N. inspectors. It is not a promise to disclose, or a disclosure, of all its prohibited programs. And it's not a promise to disarm, as Iraq is obliged to do."

Saddam should not be allowed to let a promise turn into delay. United Nations officials have said in recent days they are prepared to resume inspections immediately.

The United Nations should waste no time taking up the offer. Send in the inspectors now. Call Saddam's bluff.

PERSONAL EXPLANATION

HON. BOB CLEMENT

OF TENNESSEE

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES Thursday, September 19, 2002

Mr. CLEMENT. Mr. Speaker, on rollcall Nos. 386 and 387, had I been present, I would have voted "yea."

TRIBUTE TO THE SCHOOL OF TECHNOLOGY AT EASTERN ILLI-NOIS UNIVERSITY ON ITS CEN-TENNIAL ANNIVERSARY

HON. JOE KNOLLENBERG

OF MICHIGAN

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES Thursday, September 19, 2002

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Mr. Speaker, as a proud graduate of Eastern Illinois University

and the honorary Chairman of the Alumni Centennial Committee, I am pleased to pay tribute to the School of Technology at Eastern Illinois University on the celebration of its 100th anniversary.

In 1902, Eastern Illinois University began to offer courses in Manual Training in order to educate students on the study of technology. Eventually the Illinois Board of Higher Education approved the Industrial Technology program, with three options: light building construction, electronics, and metals. The program has been accredited and reaccredited numerous times by the National Association of Industrial Technology.

Eastern Illinois' School of Technology is an outstanding institution and provides its students with the tools and resources necessary to succeed in life. Exemplifying its excellence and stature, the school has experienced a large enrollment increase for this fall semester.

Today, over 500 attend Eastern Illinois' School of Technology. They study a variety of disciplines that prepare them for careers in industry, business, government, and education. The school's faculty and staff are exceptional as they serve both the needs of their students and provide consulting and training needs for the business and industrial community.

Mr. Speaker, the School of Technology at Eastern Illinois University has much to be proud of on its Centennial Anniversary. I regret I cannot attend the school's ceremonies, but I wish the school further success and prosperity for the next 100 years and after.

IN MEMORY OF META FULLER WALLER

HON. JAMES P. MORAN

OF VIRGINIA

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Thursday, September 19, 2002

Mr. MORAN of Virginia. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to honor the memory of Meta Fuller Waller, a dear friend to many, a dedicated public servant and athletic team captain who tragically lost her life in the Pentagon on September 11, 2001.

Born into a family steeped in the civil rights movement, Meta Waller learned at a very young age an appreciation for the arts and the value of a good education. Her two famous grandparents, Meta Warrick Fuller, an African American sculptor and Solomon Carter Fuller, the first African American psychiatrist in the United States, inspired Meta to pursue her dreams regardless of what stood in her path. These instilled values guided Meta throughout life, especially during the sorrowful loss of some of her closest family members.

With a bachelor's degree from the University of Michigan and a master's degree from the prestigious Harvard Kennedy School of Government in 1982, Meta worked hard to meet the many challenges she faced as the Special Programs Manager for the Administrative Assistant to the Secretary of the Army. In her twelve years at the Pentagon, Meta was heavily involved in the Combined Federal Campaign (CFC), the annual fund raising drive conducted by Federal employees on behalf of numerous non-profit charities. She diligently served as the Army CFC administrator for 14 years and helped raise in excess of \$30 mil-

lion dollars to benefit the least fortunate in our society.

An avid writer and poet, Meta charmed those fortunate enough to witness her literary talent. Meta's active imagination made her a gifted storyteller whose vividly refreshing tales could keep an audience spellbound for hours. Always in search of new challenges, Meta picked up the game of tennis much later in life than most. Despite a lack of past exposure to the sport, she rose to become captain of her women's tennis team, holding the position for three years.

Ever conscientious and adventure seeking, Meta's passions led her to travel the world often. Her most recent trip took her to Durban, South Africa for the World Conference on Racism. Traveling with a group of school-children, Meta gained a first-hand knowledge of the continuing struggle to end racism across the globe. Upon returning home, Meta told family members that the experience had changed her life.

Mr. Speaker, Meta's life serves as a testament to us all that with love and determination we can overcome any odds and lead inspired lives. Everyone misses her dearly but the memory of her indomitable spirit will never be forgotten.

HONORING THE 2002 OLIN E.
TEAGUE AWARD RECIPIENTS DR.
DOUGLAS NOFFSINGER AND DR.
RORY COOPER

HON. CHRISTOPHER H. SMITH

OF NEW JERSEY

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Thursday, September 19, 2002

Mr. SMITH of New Jersey. Mr. Speaker, in a ceremony on Wednesday, September 18, 2002, in the Committee on Veterans' Affairs hearing room, Dr. Douglas Noffsinger, Chief, Office of Audiology and Speech Pathology, VA Greater Los Angeles Healthcare System, Los Angeles, California, and Dr. Rory Cooper, Director, Rehabilitation Research and Development Center, VA Pittsburgh Healthcare System, Pittsburgh, PA, each received an Olin E. Teague Award for their efforts on behalf of disabled veterans.

The Teague Award is presented annually to a VA employee (or employees) whose achievements have been of extraordinary benefit to veterans with service-connected disabilities, and is the highest honor presented by VA in the field of rehabilitation.

Dr. Noffsinger was selected to receive this prestigious award in honor of his significant contributions to the rehabilitation of veterans with hearing loss, one of the most common disabilities resulting from military service. His efforts have been multi-faceted and include cutting-edge research, establishing national practice algorithms for selecting and fitting hearing aids, and developing guidelines to assure that all veterans needing hearing aids have equal access to treatment. Dr. Noffsinger is commended for his leadership role in formulating national clinical practice guidelines for selecting and fitting hearing aids that have been accepted as official policy by the professional associations that represent all private and public sector audiologists.

Rory A. Cooper, Ph.D., was recognized with a Teague Award for his major contributions to